Update on NKOS activities
July 2002, by Gail Hodge
NKOS (Networked Knowledge Organization Systems) is an ad hoc group devoted to the discussion of the functional and data model for enabling knowledge organization systems (KOS), such as classification systems, thesauri, gazetteers, and ontologies, as networked interactive information services to support the description and retrieval of diverse information resources through the Internet.  This is the 5th in a series of workshops held in conjunction with the Joint Conference on Digital Libraries. An NKOS-oriented session was also presented at the European Conference on Digital Libraries.  We have a Web site hosted by Kent State University with Marcia Zeng as our webmaster, the listserv is hosted by the DLI2 at NSF, and has been archived by OCLC and NSF.  Our list has over 70 members from 10 countries.  

Over the last year, NKOS members have been working with the National Information Standards Organization (NISO) to determine how to move forward on issues and standards related to electronic thesauri and other KOSs.  With funding from the National Library of Medicine and The Getty, NISO has contracted with a consultant to rewrite the current Monolingual Thesaurus Standard Z39.19 so that it will be more relevant and better understood by those who deal with taxonomies, information architecture, and other more “modern” uses of KOSs.  The rewrite will not change the content of the current standard, but present it in more relevant terms.  We believe that the standard is of great value in many of these efforts but that non-lexicographers do not see the standard as applying to their work.  The consultant who has been hired has a background in traditional thesaurus development and until recently worked as an information architect and taxonomy developer for Web-based systems.  The work on the rewrite will begin on August 1 and will be completed by the end of the year. 

At the same time, NISO and NKOS have been discussing how to proceed with issues specific to electronic knowledge organization sources and interoperability.   The plan is to have a white paper written that formalizes the issues and provides a road map for addressing and working with others on solutions.  It is hoped that the groups involved will include not only those who have been traditionally interested in knowledge organization systems, but information architects, content managers, and taxonomy/ontology developers.

I mentioned that this is our 5th workshop.  In addition the group also meets periodically for dinner or business meetings during the American Society for Information Science and Technology meetings in the Fall.  The ASIST meeting this year will be held in Philadelphia on November 18-21.  Would members of this group be interested in having a dinner meeting organized during this conference? 

